# THE JOURNAL OF POLITICAL STUDIES

## Editorial Committee of The Journal of Political Studies

Source: *The Journal of Political Studies*, Vol. II, No. 2 (Apr., 2015), pp. 1-61 Published by: Joomag on behalf of Editorial Committee of The Journal of Political Studies Stable URL: <u>http://www.journalofpoliticalstudies.com</u>

The Journal of Political Studies is a private company located in Edinburgh, Scotland.

Contents

## Article

Navigating the EU: Past Failures and Future Improvements for Child Refugees and Asylum Seekers in Italy Nationality Dimensions by Kryssandra Heslop © 2015 94

The rights of all written works herein are held by their respective authors. Nothing within this work necessarily represents the view of the Editorial Board of The Journal of Political Studies. Not for distribution or sale.

## **USE + NOT FOR COMMERCIAL USE + NOT FOR COMMERCIAL USE + NOT FOR**

# NAVIGATING THE EU: PAST FAILURES AND FUTURE IMPROVEMENTS FOR CHILD REFUGEES AND ASYLUM SEEKERS IN ITALY

\*95 It is not uncommon today to read an article or hear a news report about migrants lost at sea off the coast of Italy, abuses against migrants in France, polarizing speeches by right-wing politicians against EU immigration, and the growing number of refugees around the world. Within the contemporary immigration debate there are various issues surrounding the different categories of migrants, including the one of refugees and asylum seekers. Children are often caught up in this debate, even though they are typically unable to represent themselves or fight for their rights.

\*96 This paper is a condensed and updated extension of the research conducted for a Master's thesis. It will examine aspects of the refugee/asylum seeker debate within the EU, and in particular within Italy. Unaccompanied asylum-seeking minors will be used as a specific example of a vulnerable population and the effect that policy has on them and their human rights. Policies will be evaluated and the current situation within the EU will be explored. At the end of the analysis, recommendations will be made in an effort to promote sustainable solutions in order to improve the lives of refugees and asylum seekers.

#### I. INTRODUCTION

Throughout the world, migration flows are dictated by factors such as economics, family ties, and work opportunities. Within the category of migrants are those who are forced to leave their home countries due to events such as war, genocide, political turmoil, and natural disasters. Members of this group tend to be asylum seekers and refugees. According to the European Commission, in 2012 there were more than 330,000 people seeking asylum within the EU, where asylum flows are neither constant nor evenly distributed between member states. (European Commission 2014, 3) In 2011, there were not only "hundreds of thousands of refugees living in temporary accommodation, with inadequate international protection and without a durable solution," but also "millions of new categories **\*97** of forced migrants emerging" globally through mixed migration flows.<sup>1</sup> (Loughry 2011, 6) Furthermore, these "new categories of

© 2015 The Journal of Political Studies

Edinburgh, Scotland

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Mixed migration flows are defined as the following:

<sup>&#</sup>x27;Mixed flows, or mixed migratory movements' occur when refugees are included in migratory movements. They use the same routes and means of transport. They employ the services of the same smugglers and they purchase fraudulent documents from the same suppliers. They move along the same routes through the same transit countries and often in the hope of reaching the same countries of destination. In many cases these refugees are joined by other people on the move with specific protection and assistance needs and rights, including victims of trafficking as well as unaccompanied minors and separated children. (Loughry 2011, 1)

forced migrants not only do not meet the definition of refugee as laid out in the 1951 Refugee Convention, but they also lack the assistance and protection, albeit inadequate, that such recognition would possibly provide." (Loughry 2011, 6- 7) For the purpose of this article and in order to shed further light on the subject of asylum, the EU and in particular Italy, will be examined and used as examples of places where there are currently a large amount of asylum seekers. EU asylum procedures and the extent to which they are upheld in Italy will also be assessed, with particular attention paid to the reception and treatment of unaccompanied asylumseeking minors.

#### **II. MIGRATION FLOWS**

When the home countries of asylum seekers to the EU are analyzed, the typically intense and necessary causes of their departures are made evident. For example, in 2009 and 2010 the top five originating countries of asylum seekers to the EU were Afghanistan, Russia, Serbia, Iraq, and Somalia, which are all known to have ongoing conflicts and political turmoil. (Eurostat 2011b, 2) In 2010, 71,350 asylum applicants in the EU were minors, and 10,700 were unaccompanied, with approximately four out of every five being male.<sup>2</sup> (Eurostat 2011a, 2) In 2013 the number of unaccompanied asylum-seeking minors within the EU increased to 14,155. (Eurostat 2015) Conflicts and natural disasters also played a major role in migration flows to Italy, as have other factors such as its geographical location. Examples of this are the migration effects of the Arab Spring, which have escalated to the point of being called the "North African emergency" in Italy. (Bongioanni 2013, 1)

These migrants arrive by both land and sea. Most are journeying in search of a safe place to make asylum claims. Due to intensified border **\*98** patrol efforts, an increasing amount of those who arrive in Italy are forced to make the perilous journey across the Mediterranean. The crossing is dangerous for many reasons, including the use of inadequate and unsafe ships, inexperienced crews who sometimes abandon the migrants in the middle of the sea, adverse weather conditions, and the overcrowding of boats. In 2011, approximately 1,500 people lost their lives attempting this journey, including "one particularly harrowing case in which a small

© 2015 The Journal of Political Studies Edinburgh, Scotland DO NOT DUPLICATE <u>www.journalofpoliticalstudies.com</u> DO NOT DUPLICATE

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> This statistic excludes the Czech Republic. (Eurostat 2011a, 2)

boat left Tripoli with 72 people on board and after two weeks at sea drifted back to Libya with only nine survivors." (Council of Europe 2012, 1) In September of 2013 more than 350 migrants drowned after a shipwreck off the coast of Lampedusa, further echoing these dangerous conditions and causing the Italian navy to begin its major rescue operation called Mare Nostrum. (Human Rights Watch, 2015a) Even with the help of operations such as Mare Nostrum, which has saved tens of thousands of lives, within the last ten years approximately 20,000 people have lost their lives attempting to make this journey, with last year being the deadliest when 3,500 migrants died while endeavoring to cross the Mediterranean. (Human Rights Watch, 2015a) This year is already off to a rough start. In early February alone, 300 migrants have already lost their lives while making this journey. (Human Rights Watch, 2015a)

In Italy in 2011, most asylum claims came from Tunisia (2,165), Afghanistan (250), Pakistan (230), Nigeria (225), Turkey (215), and 900 additional claims were made from various other countries. (Eurostat 2011b, 8) According to EU statistics, 4.4 percent of these asylum applicants were between the ages of 0- 13 and 2.7 percent were between the ages of 14- 17, making 7.1 percent of the 3,985 asylum applicants minors. (Eurostat 2011b, 6) Those coming from the Middle East or further afield, often travel from Iraq and Afghanistan, through Turkey and Greece before they reach Italy, with the greatest number of unaccompanied minors in Italy being boys from Afghanistan. (UNHCR 2010, 36) Those coming from Africa often leave from Libya in an attempt to cross the Mediterranean by boat, with an \*99 estimated 1 in 10 dying before they reach the island of Lampedusa. (UNHCR, video) For some, Italy is the new country they hope to call home, while for others it is merely another leg of their journey or a bridge into other EU Member States.<sup>3</sup>

## III. ITALY'S UNACCOMPANIED ASYLUM-SEEKING MINORS

Since undocumented migrants often come through Italy on their way to northern European countries, it is not uncommon to have tension between Italian citizens and migrants, as well as

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Besides the trends listed above, no other specific patterns were found with regards to Italy. The two main geographical sources of migrants and asylum seekers to Italy seem to be Africa and the Middle East (for reasons listed above, including geographical location, conflicts, and natural disasters). As these events occur, they contribute to the fluctuation of migrants and asylum seekers traveling to Italy and the rest of Europe from these regions.

with the rest of the EU. These tensions extend to children, and more specifically to those who are unaccompanied. Minors are particularly susceptible to human rights abuses and often their rights are not protected. Among these unprotected rights are their legal rights. Unaccompanied minors are not represented legally as minors or actors, but under the scope of immigration law they are viewed as adults and objects. (Thronson 2002, 10) According to Amnesty International, "vulnerable categories – which include children above all – are among the first victims of the failings of Italian policies on asylum and immigration." (Amnesty International 2006, 16) Failings of the system include unsatisfactory and often inhuman reception conditions. (Pro Asyl 2011, 5) For instance, the state-run Protection System for Asylum Seekers and Refugees (SPRAR- Sistema di Protezione per Richiedenti Asilo e Rifugiati) "only provides 3,000 places despite the fact that the number of asylum seekers arriving in 2008 was around 31,000 and in 2009 around \*100 17,000." (Pro Asyl 2011, 8) Furthermore, "a state funded system providing the minimum requirements of accommodation and subsistence support is nonexistent." (Pro Asyl 2011, 10)

## IV. POLICY ANALYSIS AND VIOLATIONS

There is a consensus among scholars and legal experts that within the international system, laws are put into place in order to insure justice and the protection of human rights. One such piece of legislation is the "Minimum Standards on the Reception of Applicants for Asylum in Member States." This is a EU Directive, in this case one which has been passed and signed by all EU Member States.<sup>4</sup> Since this Directive was passed before the issue of asylum fell under the scope

© 2015 The Journal of Political Studies

Edinburgh, Scotland

DO NOT DUPLICATE www.journalofpoliticalstudies.com DO NOT DUPLICATE

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Of the variation of EU legislation:

The most important is probably the *Directive*, which sets out a policy objective but requires national legislation to implement, or 'transpose.' This gives a certain amount of leeway to the member states and allows for differing conditions, as well, inadvertently perhaps for different degrees of enthusiasm. A time limit for transposition, usually two years or less, is laid down in each directive, but this is often breached. Where such a breach occurs, or if the Commission is not convinced that national implementing legislation is adequate, the ECJ has the final word, but court cases also take time, of course, and may allow a member state to delay fulfilling its responsibilities. (McGiffen 2005, 32)

of qualified majority voting (QMV), EU Member States, as none opposed it, have little excuse not to uphold its requirements, which are legally binding.<sup>5</sup>

The Directive sets out guidelines and minimum standards for asylum seekers, including specific obligations of the state in regards to unaccompanied asylum-seeking minors. In cases where these guidelines were not previously provided for in national law or practice, laws and/or **\*101** practice must be amended to bring the member state in question into compliance with the Directive. A EU Directive does not apply within the member state until this is done, though compliance is subject to a time limit. The designated time limit can vary but typically two years or eighteen months is the period implemented, with the former applying in this case.

Evidence and groundings of Italy's, as well as other EU Member States', failure to uphold the standards laid out by the EU Directive can be found in international law, NGO reports, academic sources, and personal narratives. (Amnesty International 2006; Medecins sans Frontieres 2011; Furia 2012; UNICEF 2010; Odysseus Report 2006; Human Rights Watch 2013a; UNHCR 2012; Terzo Rapporto Anci 2009; Secondo Rapporto Anci 2007; Pro Asyl 2011; Furia and Gallizia 2010- 2011; Human Rights Watch 2014; Human Rights Watch 2015b) Some of the most recent examples of these include police brutality against migrants and asylum seekers in France, as well as summary returns of migrants and asylum seekers, including unaccompanied minors to bad conditions in Greece, without providing them with proper access to resources, including food, shelter, and assistance with filing asylum claims. (Human Rights Watch 2014; Human Rights Watch 2015b)

Partly due to a rise in populist and xenophobic political parties within the EU, there have been obstacles to creating a common EU asylum system (CEAS). These attitudes have only been amplified with the economic crisis. Many citizens and political parties "exploit the current crisis, trying to shift the blame on to immigrant populations." (Malmstrom 2012, 2) This is especially true in Italy, a country that has a history of xenophobic and racist attitudes. Parties such as Lega Nord (Northern League) in Italy are known to promote such ideas and have only been strengthened as a result of the increase in immigration to Italy, as well as the economic recession. Sometimes these attitudes and ideas have even turned into violent acts against

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> The passage of the Directive was unopposed at vote, as asylum policy was not converted to qualified majority voting (QMV) until 2007, with the Treaty of Lisbon. It is important to differentiate between these types of voting because "QMV means that laws which are opposed by a sovereign state's government and may be abhorrent to its people can be imposed upon them." (McGiffen 2005, 32)

immigrants, exemplifying the severity of the situation. In 2012, "the UN Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination expressed **\*102** serious concerns about racist violence in Italy, and urged measures to improve prevention, investigation, and prosecution." (Human Rights Watch 2013b, 435)

Despite this highly politicized and often racially discriminatory atmosphere, by the end of this year, new asylum directives should be transposed into national law, thereby officially starting the CEAS. Some key issues outlined in the CEAS include, restrictions on the detention of minors, greater protection for unaccompanied minors, guaranteed humane reception conditions, special treatment for victims of torture and unaccompanied asylum-seeking minors, faster and more efficient asylum procedures, better training for decision-makers, and guaranteed access to NGOs. (European Commission 2014) Although the purpose of these changes is to improve the system and even out the impact of asylum seekers throughout the EU, critics argue that the new system will also exacerbate current problems, such as broad detention practices, restricted access to legal aid, and limited access for unaccompanied asylum-seeking minors to asylum applications and procedures. (European Council on Refugees and Exiles) Until the CEAS is put into practice across the EU, it is impossible to fully determine its impact and whether or not these critiques are justified.

#### V. POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS

Several credible sources have made recommendations to the various parties involved in this issue and that have the ability to influence the treatment of asylum seekers in the EU, and in particular, unaccompanied asylum-seeking minors in Italy, including the Italian government, the European Union, the Council of Europe, and the United Nations. Many of the recommendations made to the Italian government could also be made to the governments of other EU Member States.

\*103 It is recommended that the Italian government respect the wishes of all immigrants who attempt to make an asylum claim, allowing them to enter Italy and follow through with filing their claim. (Human Rights Watch 2013a, 5) These immigrants should also be informed of their rights, situation, and legal options, in a language they can comprehend. (Human Rights Watch 2013a, 5) The government of Italy should "implement best practices for age determination by provisionally treating those claiming to be under 18 as children until age © 2015 The Journal of Political Studies

Edinburgh, Scotland

DO NOT DUPLICATE www.journalofpoliticalstudies.com DO NOT DUPLICATE

determination is completed, and establishing a multi-disciplinary approach that does not rely solely on appearance or medical examinations." (Human Rights Watch 2013a, 5) When age determination procedures are carried out, they should additionally take into account relevant factors such as "the ethnic and cultural background of the concerned children," as well as their "physical, psychological, cultural and social development." (UNHCR 2012c, 7) Although they should have been, these age determination issues were not addressed in the CEAS, which could become problematic in the future. It is also recommended that the Italian government "ensure the full implementation of the provisions of the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child, without discrimination of any kind with regard to all minors present on Italian territory." (Amnesty International 2006, 17) In order to better implement these recommendations, "UNHCR recommends that the Italian Government establish a national body focusing specifically on" unaccompanied or separated children "in need of international protection in order to develop, coordinate and oversee the timely identification of needs and the provision of adequate responses, notably durable solutions, which are in the best interests of the child." (UNHCR 2012c, 6) When it comes to the right of return, the Italian government should remember the following:

Return is an integral component of comprehensive approaches to irregular migration and, wherever possible, should be voluntary, based on the informed choice of the \*104 individual, with respect for the individual's dignity, and with the prospect of reintegration in the country of origin. In contrast, deportation is costly, often unpopular in public opinion, may create tensions in countries of origin, and rarely addresses the root causes of irregular migration- which could be achieved by, for example, assisting returnees in becoming productive upon their return to their origin countries. (IOM 2010, 36- 37)

Therefore, when returns are necessary not only should the individual's wishes and concerns be considered, as well as their safety, but also in the case of unaccompanied asylum-seeking minors, this should be done on an age-sensitive, case-by-case basis, with the child's wellbeing always at the forefront of the decision-making process. Seeing as *refoulement* is illegal, international and EU legal and human rights standards should be upheld when dealing with such cases as well.

To the European Union, it is recommended that "the European Commission's Directorate General for Justice assess Italy's (and other EU states') compliance with its obligations under

regional human rights and European Union law and jurisprudence, including the Dublin II Regulation, and take appropriate measures to remind Italy and other EU states of these obligations." Specific recommendations regarding the Dublin II Regulation include:

Accord greater weight to the variety of factors that might connect an asylum applicant to a state, rather than the weight currently given to the country of first arrival in assessing the state responsible for examining asylum claims. Such connections go beyond the qualifying family relationships in the Dublin II regulation to include wider family relations (especially for reunification of unaccompanied migrant children with family members other than parents or guardians), community ties, prior residence, language, job skills that might be in demand in one country over another, and the personal preference of the applicant, a legitimate factor to consider. (Human Rights Watch 2013a, 7)

\*105 It should be noted that while the new CEAS does include a revised Dublin Regulation in order to enhance "the protection of asylum seekers during the process of establishing the state responsible for examining the application," as well as to clarify "the rules governing the relations between states," it does not take into account the above-mentioned issues. (European Commission 2014, 3) While the revised Dublin Regulation within the CEAS is an improvement, more work needs to be done in order to ensure maximum care for this vulnerable population in every member state. Relatedly, Dennis de Jong, a former human rights advisor to the Netherlands' government and now a United European Left MEP, has also proposed, and is seeking support within the European Parliament for, a more economical system and in particular alternatives to the Dublin Regulation that would include an asylum center where asylum seekers are brought directly when they first enter the EU. (Dutch Socialist Party, 2013) Under his proposed plan, only complicated applications would be divided between different member states. (Dutch Socialist Party, 2013) Implementing changes such as these would be a step in the right direction to a more fair, economical, and humane EU asylum system. Furthermore, it is recommended that the EU and other EU Member States "demand that Italy not violate article 3 of the European Convention on Human Rights by its interdiction and summary return of migrants to a place where they are subjected to inhuman and degrading treatment." (Human Rights Watch 2009, 18) Finally, the European Union institutions and EU Member States should "direct development assistance to improve respect for human rights and human dignity in

migrants' and asylum seekers' countries of origin to address the root causes of forced migration." (Human Rights Watch 2009, 18)

The European Union should also provide more aid to the Italian navy and share the rescue responsibility when it comes to addressing the crisis of migrants dying during their crossing of the Mediterranean. (Human Rights Watch, 2015a) The Italian government has repeatedly asked for **\*106** increased aid from the EU to help with these rescue operations. Their efforts with Mare Nostrum have saved a lot of lives but due to political and economic reasons, last year the Italian government came to the official conclusion that they cannot continue in these efforts without increased support from other EU Member States. (Human Rights Watch, 2015a) The EU's proposed alternative, Operation Triton, which is coordinated by the EU border agency Frontex, has received criticism because "it focuses more narrowly on border security- not saving lives," it also "has far fewer ships at its disposal than the Italian navy," and it is restricted to EU waters, so it cannot assist vessels in distress closer to Libya, where the majority of these ships are coming from. (Human Rights Watch, 2015a) It is therefore recommended that the rest of the EU not only step up their rescue efforts in the Mediterranean by creating a kind of "EU-wide Mare Nostrum," but that they also focus on implementing legal and safe ways for migrants and asylum seekers to enter the EU. (Human Rights Watch, 2015a)

To the Council of Europe, it is recommended that "the Commissioner for Human Rights should continue to monitor the situation, following his July 2012 visit to Italy and September 2012 report, and press the Italian government to refrain from automatic returns from Adriatic ports to Greece." (Human Rights Watch 2013a, 8) Continuing to monitor the asylum conditions and providing credible reports on the situation on the ground will help to keep the Italian government accountable and will in turn help to lessen and ideally put an end to the human rights violations that are being endured by unaccompanied asylum-seeking minors in Italy.

#### VI. CONCLUSION

While certain positive changes have been made, it is clear that many more must be achieved in order to uphold international human rights standards for asylum seekers in the EU. It is however still too early to determine whether or not the CEAS has fulfilled its goals of improving \*107 these conditions. Italy was used as a case study, but future improvements are not only necessary © 2015 The Journal of Political Studies Edinburgh, Scotland DO NOT DUPLICATE www.journalofpoliticalstudies.com DO NOT DUPLICATE

in Italy but also in other EU Member States, which are not currently upholding these standards. These improvements are vital to creating more sustainable solutions and respecting human rights within the European Union as a whole.

## Bibliography

Academic Network for Legal Studies on Immigration and Asylum in Europe, "Odysseus Synthesis Report: Comparative Overview of the Implementation of the Directive 2003/9 of 27 January 2003 Laving Down Minimum Standards for the Reception of Asylum Seekers in the EU Member States." (October, 2006) Amnesty International, "Italy: Invisible Children - The Human Rights of Migrant and Asylum-Seeking Minors Detained Upon Arrival at the Maritime Border in Italy." (February, 2006) http://www.amnesty.org/en/library/asset/EUR30/001/2006/en/0c4a1885-d469-11dd-8743-d305bea2b2c7/eur300012006en.pdf (accessed June 8, 2012) Bethke, Maria and Dominik Bender. Pro Asyl. (February 2011) http://www.proasyl.de/fileadmin/fmdam/q PUBLIKATIONEN/2011/Italyreport en web ENDVERSION.pdf (accessed September 9, 2012) Bongioanni, Maurizio. La Repubblica. "Emergenza Nord Africa, altri due mesi. Caritas Ambrosiana: 'A rischio i più deboli." (January 9, 2013) http://www.repubblica.it/solidarieta/immigrazione/2013/01/09/news/proroga emergenza nord africa-50103170/. (accessed February 20, 2013) Council of Europe. Lives lost in the Mediterranean Sea: who is responsible? (March 29, 2012) http://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20120329 mig RPT.EN .pdf (accessed February 20, 2013) Dutch Socialist Party. "De Jong Urges New European Asylum Policy." (April 4, 2013). http://international.sp.nl/news/2013/04/de-jong-urges-new-european-asylum-policy (accessed March 1, 2015) European Commission: A Common European Asylum System. (2014) (accessed January 15, 2015) European Council on Refugees and Exiles, "EU Adopts 'Asylum Package': All Eyes Turned on Implementation." http://ecre.org/component/content/article/70 -weekly-bulletin-articles/381-eu-adopts-asylum-package-all-eyes-turned-onimplementation.html (accessed January 20, 2015) Eurostat, "Asylum Applicants Considered to be Unaccompanied Minors by Citizenship, Age and Sex Annual Data (Rounded)." (last updated January 14, 2015) http://appsso.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/nui/show.do?dataset=migr\_asyunaa&lang=en (accessed January 22, 2015) , "Asylum Statistics." (September 2011a.) http://epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/statistics explained/index.php/Asylum statistics (accessed May 5, 2012) , "Number of Asylum Applicants on Rise During the First Quarter of 2011." (September 2011b.) http://epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/cache/ITY\_OFFPUB/KS-SF-11-048/EN/KS-SF-11-048-EN.PDF (accessed May 5, 2012) Furia, Annalisa. "Victims or Criminals? The Vulnerability of Separated Children in the Context of Migration in the United Kingdom and Italy." (June 2012) Furia, Annalisa and Gabriella Gallizia. "National Report: Closing a Protection Gap." (2010- 2011)

© 2015 The Journal of Political Studies

Edinburgh, Scotland

DO NOT DUPLICATE <u>www.journalofpoliticalstudies.com</u> DO NOT DUPLICATE

Giovannetti, Monia. Associazione Nazionale Comuni Italiani (Anci). "Minori Stranieri
Non Accompagnati: Secondo Rapporto ANCI" (2007)
http://www.anci.it/Contenuti/Allegati/Secondo%20Rapporto.pdf (accessed September 9, 2012)
Associazione Nazionale Comuni Italiani (Anci). "Minori Stranieri
Non Accompagnati: Terzo Rapporto ANCI" (2009)
http://www.anci.it/Contenuti/Allegati/Rapprto%20minori%202009%20imp%2021%282 %29.pdf (accessed September 9, 2012)
Human Rights Watch. Benjamin Ward. "The EU Stands by as Thousands of Migrants
Drown in the Mediterranean." (February 25, 2015a.).
http://www.hrw.org/news/2015/02/25/eu-stands-thousands-migrants-drown-
mediterranean (accessed February 25, 2015)
"Dispatches: European Court Slams Italy, Greece on Migrants'
Rights." (October 21, 2014) <u>http://www.hrw.org/news/2014/10/21/dispatches</u>
-european-court-slams-italy-greece-migrants-rights (accessed January 11, 2015)
"France: Migrants, Asylum Seekers Abused and Destitute:
Investigate Reports of Police Abuse in Calais, Provide Shelter." (January 20, 2015b) http://www.henv.org/2015/01/20/farmes_migrants_agulum_acalum_
2015b.) <u>http://www.hrw.org/news/2015/01/20/france-migrants-asylum-seekers</u>
-abused-and-destitute (accessed January 22, 2015)
"Pushed Back, Pushed Around: Italy's Forced Return of Boat
Migrants and Asylum Seekers, Libya's Mistreatment of Migrants and Asylum Seekers." (September 2009)
. "Turned Away: Summary Returns of Unaccompanied Migrant Children and
Adult Asylum Seekers from Italy to Greece." (January 2013a.)
"World Report 2013: Events of 2012." (February 2013b.)
International Organization for Migration (IOM). "World Migration Report 2010: The
Future of Migration-Building Capacities for Change." (2010)
http://publications.iom.int/bookstore/free/WMR_2010_ENGLISH.pdf (accessed
September 9, 2012)
Loughry, Maryanne. "Who Else is in the Boat, or in the Lorry? Mixed Flows:
Trafficking and Forced Migration." <i>Theological Journal Concilium</i> . no 3.
(2011)
Malmstrom, Cecilia. The Guardian. (March 7, 2012) "Asylum: It's Vital that Europe
Present a United Front."
http://www.guardian.co.uk/commentisfree/2012/mar/07/asylum-europe-present-united-
front (accessed October 18, 2012)
McGiffen, Steve P. The European Union: A Critical Guide. London: Pluto Press, 2005.
Medecins Sans Frontieres, "Italy Must Drastically Improve Conditions Facing Refugees,
Asylum Seekers and Migrants Fleeing North Africa, Including Libya." (May 5, 2011).
http://www.msf.org.au/media-room/press-releases/press-release/article/italy-must-
drastically-improve-conditions-facing-refugees-asylum-seekers-and-migrants-fleeing-
north.html (accessed May 11, 2012)
Thronson, David. "Kids Will Be Kids? Reconsidering Conceptions of Children's Rights
Underlying Immigration Law." <i>Ohio State Law Journal</i> . 63. no. 979 (2002): 1-24.
http://moritzlaw.osu.edu/students/groups/oslj/files/2012/03/63.3.thronson.pdf
(accessed May 12, 2012) © 2015 The Journal of Political Studies
Edinburgh, Scotland
DO NOT DUPLICATE <u>www.journalofpoliticalstudies.com</u> DO NOT DUPLICATE

United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR). http://www.unhcr.org/cgi
<u>-bin/texis/vtx/home</u> (accessed March 29, 2012)
"Asylum Claims in Industrialized Countries Up Sharply in 2011." (March 27,
2012a.) http://www.unhcr.org/4f7063116.html (accessed June 10, 2012)
: Video. "Italy: Surviving the High Seas." http://unhcr.org/v-4dd245736
(accessed February 19, 2012)
"Protecting Children on the Move: Addressing Protection Needs Through
Reception, Counseling and Referral, and Enhancing Cooperation in Greece, Italy
and France." (July 2012b.)
http://www.unhcr.it/cms/attach/editor/PDF/Protecting%20children%20on%20the%20mo
ve%202012.pdf (accessed February 21, 2013)
"Trees Only Move in the Wind: A Study of Unaccompanied Afghan Children
in Europe." (June 2010) http://www.unhcr.org/4c1229669.html (accessed
February 21, 2013)
"UNHCR Recommendations on Important Aspects of Refugee Protection in
Italy." (July 2012c.) http://www.unhcr.org/cgi-
bin/texis/vtx/home/opendocPDFViewer.html?docid=500950b29&query=recommendatio
ns%20italy (accessed March 19, 2013)
United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) & National University of Lanus, Argentina,
"Economic, Social and Cultural Rights of Migrant Children and Children Born to
Migrant Parents: Challenges, Good Practices and Recommendations." Last modified
March 2010.http://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/
MHR/Consultation2010/3a.UNICEF_ESCR_Migrants.pdf (accessed March 29, 2012)